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RHODES UNIVERSITY

ALLAN WEBB HALL COMMITTEE

MINUTES OF A special MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY, 23 august 2004

AT 13:30 IN THE HALL WARDENS FLAT.

2004.4.1 PRESENT

Messrs John McNeill (Hall Warden, Chair), Luke Brown (Winchester House Sub-Warden), Matthew Charlesworth (Salisbury House Warden) and Garth Francis (Winchester House Senior Student), Ms Natalie Grunewald (Truro House Senior Student), Mr Glenn Guiseb (Salisbury House Senior Student), Prof Roger Jacob (Hall Fellow), Ms Nicola Kane  (Hall Senior Student), Mr Zwangendaba Ludidi (Winchester House Sub-Warden), Ms Mpumi Mathibela (Canterbury House Sub-Warden), Mr Trevor Mushowe (Salisbury House Sub-Warden), Ms Monica Ramsunder (Canterbury House Sub-Warden), Messrs Graeme Saggers (Salisbury House Sub-Warden) and Oliviér Serrao (Allan Webb Hall SRC Rep), Mesdames Anne Warring (Truro House Warden) and Desiree Wicks (Canterbury House Warden)

Secretariat: Ms Larissa Klazinga (Allan-Webb Hall Secretary)

2004.4.2 LEAVE OF ABSENCE

Prof. Lilla Stack (Hall Fellow), Sr Rosemary Büchner (Hall Fellow) and Ms Lerato Thulo (Canterbury Senior Student) 
2004.4.3 SAFETY ON CAMPUS

Mr McNeill informed the committee that the chair of the high-level Task-Team, the Vice-Principal, had asked for comment on safety issues during the recent Tri-Varsity weekend and in general from the various Hall Committees.

The Hall Committee answered the questions as follows:

Were you ready for Tri-Varsity?

Allan Webb Hall agreed at the third term Hall Committee meeting on 10 August that there should be limited inter-visiting over Tri-Varsity weekend.  See minute extract below:

2004.3.8
INTER-VISITING OVER THE TRI-VARSITY PERIOD

After discussion it was decided that there would be limited inter-visiting during Tri-Varsity weekend.  This action was taken to reduce the possibility   of disciplinary problems within the residences as well as the possibility of unauthorised visitors sleeping over.  It was felt that this would increase student safety over the weekend in question.

Canterbury House discussed safety measures at a house meeting, emphasising the importance of staying in groups and the dangers of alcohol abuse.  They also highlighted the increased security risks posed by having large numbers of unknown people on campus. 

Truro displayed noticed warning students of possible dangers.
What aspects of the event do you regard as successful, and what were not successful?

The Hall Committee felt that the level of sporting participation was positive.  It was noted that a greater focus on sport rather than alcohol related events would be beneficial.  It was felt that the beer tent sent the wrong message.  It was further noted that rugby was emphasised above all other sports and that perhaps decentralising spectators was one way to shift attention from alcohol to sporting achievement. 

The social interaction between tertiary institutions was identified as a positive aspect of the event and it was noted that Tri-Varsity encourages a pride amongst Rhodes students.
Do you regard the campus as being safe – in general, and over the Tri-Varsity weekend?

The committee noted that many areas of campus were under-policed and poorly lit.  Consequently it was agreed that campus is unsafe at night.  This situation is aggravated when the campus population triples over the Tri-Varsity period.  Simply put, more people, more risk.
What could have been done in preparation for the Tri-Varsity weekend that was not done?

The committee suggested the following improvements:

· Banning all glass bottles from campus during that period, especially at the rugby match and selling only canned-drinks (including non-alcoholic drinks).

· Better control and monitoring at sporting events, using the “Miriam Makeba concert” as a blue print, with marshals searching students for contraband at the entrances and security inside the venue monitoring crowd behaviour.  It was agreed that the fencing around the rugby field was a positive measure that should be continued.

· Ms Grunewald suggested that if a beer tent is allowed in the future, a cooling off period where no alcohol is sold should be instituted; allowing students time to sober-up.

· All lighting should be checked and made fully functional before the event, though it was felt that light maintenance should be performed as a matter of course on an ongoing basis. 

Lighting on campus

Lighting in many areas of campus is poor or non-existent, and often existing lighting is out-of-order.  Maintenance is unable to ensure that lights are repaired timeously.  Lights should be checked at least once a week and should be repaired as a matter of urgency.

Mr McNeill suggested that all lights be visibly numbered, simplifying reporting, for instance, rather than report to the housekeeper that the outside light near the trees on St Peters lawns is broken.  A student or staff member could thus report that light AW01 was out of order.  This could be further streamlined by reporting broken lights on the Rhodes website.
Litter/refuse collection during the Tri-Varsity weekend 

The committee noted that there was a lot of litter and broken glass along Prince Alfred Street on Sunday morning in particular.  It was felt that event organisers should commit to cleaning-up after their events.  It was suggested that more rubbish bins be supplied in high-traffic areas like the Great Hall/Great Field area.

The committee noted that there was a general perception among students that the University Administration does not take the issue of student safety seriously and do not see it as a University priority. 
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